MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

THURSDAY, AUGUST 10, 2000



PRESENT:



Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman






William R. Miller, Vice Chairman






Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer






Colonel Charles H. Gibson






Sandra S. Glenn






Martin W. Herbenar






G. Geoffrey Longstaff






Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.






Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:



Brindley B. Pieters

STAFF PRESENT:
Victor D. White, Executive Director


Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance & Administration


Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


Ray Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


J. Shanley, SAA ARFF 


Stephanie Weidner, Assistant to Dir of Properties


Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:

Commissioner Daryl McLain





Bob Stroup, AOPA



Todd Jorgensen, Mark Construction



Nelson Blankenship, Jr.



Donald S. Corinna, Turner Construction



Bill Lutrick, PBS&J



Greg Dull, OSI



Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI



Dave Logan, OSI



Loren M. Friedle, C.E. Avionics



Theodore Davis



Brenda Carey, Turner Construction



Mike McGibeny



Donna Watt, Director of Finance, City of Sanford



J. Pendergast, Jerry’s Caterers 



Mike Loader, Royal Support



Lena Juarez, Legislative Consultant

The meeting was called to order at 1:34 p.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS



Chairman Wright acknowledged special guests Larry Gouldthorpe, Daryl McLain and Donna Watt.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON JULY 11, 2000



Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on July 11, 2000.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA



A.
Consider approval of FAA Grant Agreement Number 3-12-0069-3100 

for multiple projects 

At the Authority’s request, the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) offered a grant for $2,031,265 for the following projects identified in the Fiscal Year 1999/2000 Capital Improvement Program:

Airport Master Plan
This project will provide the first comprehensive master plan for the entire Airport since the early 1990s, which was prior to the time that the Airport was designated as a primary commercial airline service facility by the FAA.  The main focus will be on runways and airfield expansion options, but it will also delve into smaller areas of the Airport, such as the airline passenger terminal complex, and associated parking and roadway issues, as well as the general aviation areas on the north, west and east quadrants of the Airport.  The plan will also look at how the northside complex on SR 46 can be developed for large-scale aviation purposes, and options for developing a new campus for the Comair Aviation Academy on the east side.

Terminal Ramp Pavement & Drainage Rehabilitation/Reconstruction (design and engineering)
This project will provide engineering services for the reconstruction of the aircraft parking ramps primarily surrounding the International Terminal.  The existing pavement is several decades old, and was originally designed for much smaller aircraft than the wide-bodied heavy jets that are currently using the area.  As a result, the pavement is failing in many locations, and must be replaced.  The underlying stormwater drainage systems must be replaced as well due to collapsing pipes in a number of areas.  In addition, a fuel/water separator system will be designed to collect any fuel spillages that might occur.  The construction will take place next fiscal year once FAA and FDOT grants are received.

Airfield Sweeper & Lighted Runway Closure Markers
We will purchase a specialty sweeper that is designed for airfield pavement cleaning, as well as two (2) mobile trailers that contain a lighted “X” that can be used to mark a runway that is closed.

PAPIs for Runways 9R/27L and 18/36
We will acquire and install two (2) sets of Precision Approach Path Indicators (PAPIs) that will be placed near the approach ends of these runways.  They are the newest FAA standard for visual guidance for pilots as they make their landing approach.

Security System for Terminal Expansion
This will provide the components required by the FAA for the terminal expansion, and will permit the integration of the existing systems in both the domestic and international terminals.

Westside General Aviation Taxiway (design and engineering)
This project will provide engineering services for the proposed new taxiway to serve the west side of the Airport between Hill Dermaceuticals and Southern Jet Center.  The construction will occur next fiscal year once we receive FAA and FDOT grants.

The following table indicates the cost for each project, and the portions provided by the FAA, FDOT, and SAA.  In all cases, the SAA share of the funding is already included in the current fiscal year budget.  

Approval of the grant agreement, and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all related documents for the projects was recommended.

FISCAL YEAR 1999-2000 FEDERAL GRANT FUNDING

	PROJECT


	FAA SHARE @ 90%
	FDOT SHARE @ 5%
	SAA SHARE @ 5%
	TOTAL COST

	Airport Master Plan


	$600,000
	$33,333
	$33,333
	$666,666

	Terminal Ramp Pavement & Drainage Rehabilitation/Reconstruction (design and engineering)


	$195,011
	$10,834
	$10,834
	$216,679

	Airfield Sweeper and Lighted Runway Closure Markers


	$135,000
	$7,500
	$7,500
	$150,000

	PAPIs for Runways 9R/27L and 18/36


	$180,000
	$10,000
	$10,000
	$200,000

	Security system for terminal expansion


	$795,000
	$44,166
	$44,167
	$883,333

	Westside General Aviation Taxiway (design and engineering)


	$126,254
	$7,014
	$7,014
	$140,282

	TOTAL


	$2,031,265
	$112,847
	$112,848
	$2,256,960


B.
Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number

407599 1 94 01 for Airport Master Plan

The Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) offered a grant for the conduct of an Airport Master Plan.  The total cost for the project is $666,666.  The FAA 90% portion is $600,000, and the FDOT 5% share is $33,333, as is the Airport’s share.  The funds for the SAA portion are already included in the current fiscal budget.

Approval was recommended.

C.
Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number

408830 1 94 01 for Airfield Sweeper and Lighted Runway Closure Markers

The Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) offered a grant for the purchase of a runway sweeper and lighted runway closure markers.  The total cost for the equipment is $150,000.  The FAA 90% portion is $135,000, and the FDOT 5% share is $7,500, as is the Airport’s share.  The funds for the SAA portion are already included in the current fiscal budget.

Approval was recommended.

D.
Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number

408831 1 94 01 for Purchase and Installation of Precision Approach Path Indicators (PAPI) for Runway 9R/27L

The Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) offered a grant for the installation of PAPIs for Runways 9R/27L and 18/36.  The total cost for the project is $200,000.  The FAA 90% portion is $180,000, and the FDOT 5% share is $10,000, as is the Airport’s share.  The funds for the SAA portion are already included in the current fiscal budget.

Approval was recommended.

E.
Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number

408832 1 94 01 for Engineering and Design of Westside General Aviation Taxiway

The Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) offered a grant for engineering services for the proposed General Aviation taxiway on the west side of the Airport.  The total cost for this phase of the project is $140,282.  The FAA 90% portion is $126,254, and the FDOT 5% share is $7,014, as is the Airport’s share.  The funds for the SAA portion are already included in the current fiscal budget.

Approval was recommended.

F.
Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number

408833 1 94 01 for Engineering and Design of Terminal Ramp Pavement and Drainage Rehabilitation/Reconstruction

The Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) offered a grant for engineering services for rehabilitation/reconstruction of the terminal ramp pavement and drainage.  The total cost for this phase of the project is $216,679.  The FAA 90% portion is $195,011, and the FDOT 5% share is $10,834, as is the Airport’s share.  The funds for the SAA portion are included in the current fiscal budget.

Approval was recommended.
G.
Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number 

408881 1 94 01 for Purchase and Installation of Security System

The Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) offered a grant for the installation of a security system for the terminal expansion.  The total cost for this project is $883,333.  The FAA 90% portion is $795,000, and the FDOT 5% share is $44,166, as is the Airport’s share.  The funds for the SAA portion are included in the current fiscal budget.

Approval was recommended.

 Item H was pulled from the Consent Agenda for discussion.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through G.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding where the $112,000 would come from for Item A.

Executive Director White advised since the grant was being accepted in the current fiscal year, funding was set aside in excess of that amount ($148,000) left over and identified at the May or June meeting.  The funding comes from surplus this year.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding Item G.  He requested a refresher briefing on the security system in the terminal.

Executive Director White advised the system that was bid out cost more than the $750,000 the Authority had in the terminal project budget.  The FAA, because it is an eligible project, is paying for the difference.  The $350,000 change order is being negotiated on a daily basis.  It may not happen.  One reason the FAA does not pay for the whole security system is because Customs, Immigrations, and FIS have different requirements from the FAA.  For example, throughout the building where there is a door, FAA will only pay for a card swipe reader on one side of the door.  Customs requires it on both sides.  FAA will only pay for cameras in some locations.  Customs requires cameras in lots of locations.  Because we are getting a FAA grant, it will not cost us any more than it would have.  It is complicated, but by good fortune we have been able to get the grant and avoid going to contingency for about half of the security system cost.

Question called.

Motion passed.
H.
Consider approval of Task Order with PBS&J for Airport Master Plan and


for engineering services for PAPI Project and reconstruction of Taxiway L, 

R, C, and B-4 

The master plan project is being funded by a combination of FAA and FDOT grants.  The cost of the services for PBS&J is $659,325, which is within the project budget of $666,666 as approved by the FAA and FDOT.

 The PAPI project will entail engineering design services of PBS&J at a fee of $23,334.  Construction services will be on a time basis for charges, but will not exceed $14,143.  The total cost for the project, including engineering and construction, is estimated to be $200,000.
The taxiway reconstruction project will entail engineering design services of PBS&J at a fee of $196,633.  The FAA has asked us to design and bid the project before the end of September just in case there is left over FAA discretionary funding available at the end of their fiscal year.  If FAA discretionary funding is not available, we will have to use a portion of our guaranteed entitlement grant funds for the upcoming fiscal year.  Until the project is designed, we do not have a concrete estimate of costs, but very preliminary estimates are in the vicinity of $1.5 million.  If that is the case, then we will basically use our entire FY 2001 entitlement funds ($3.4 million) for this project and for the reconstruction of the international aircraft apron, which is estimated to cost about $2 million.

Funds for the taxiway reconstruction design project will be swapped with funds for the design of the Westside General Aviation taxiway, and that project will be postponed until next fiscal year.

Staff recommended approval.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff advising there was a discrepancy in the numbers from Item A at $140,282 and Item H indicating the fee at $196,633.

Discussion continued.

Executive Director White advised we are currently working with the FAA for additional discretionary funding for the project.  The intent is to get the project out to bid before the end of September in order to be eligible for and participate in discretionary funding.  The amount of funds the Authority would request would be the total of whatever the bids are that come back from the contractors plus the cost of engineering design fees.  We are premature, but the design has to be done in order to get the project out to bid.  Otherwise it is a catch twenty-two, and we will never get a federal grant for the project.  The shortfall will be made up in the grant.  The amounts are only an estimate that the FAA came up with months ago.  

Discussion regarding construction services being on a time basis for charges that would not exceed a certain amount.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Item H of the Consent Agenda.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA



A.
Consider approval of Change Order Number 6 with Mark Construction

Company for the Terminal Expansion Project

Executive Director White advised the format for the change order presentation sheet was modified slightly in hopes of better explaining sources of funding.  This month, there were two (2) categories of changes:  the first is for those items that are necessary for construction that were completely unanticipated at the time of budget development, and represent items that have been uncovered during the construction process that are required in order to finish the project.  The total of these items is $28,086 and the funds are being taken from the contingency account.  After deducting these items from the contingency a balance of $1,392,310 remains in that account.

Other items this month are things that were included in the budget, and which were anticipated to occur.  The total of these items is $33,630.87.

The Change Order Ad Hoc Committee (which includes Mayor Dale and Board Member Pieters) met to review these changes with staff and the design and program management team.  The committee and staff supported the change order, and recommended approval.

Discussion regarding calculation of fees and goals of the master plan.

Discussion regarding several large change orders anticipated in September.  The funds for the anticipated change orders were in the budget not to come out of contingency.

Discussion regarding airline space build out and ticket counter rentable space in the amount of $50,000, and who would make money off rental of the space.

Executive Director White advised the way the OSD contract was set up was that OSD would collect the rents.  OSD would charge a square footage rate as the Authority had done in the past for any tenant in the building.  OSD would collect that revenue, and it goes into their overall gross, and at some point as business picks up at this airport the Authority would get a percentage of that gross.

Discussion regarding OSD paying part of the $50,000 for the build out of airline space requirements.

Executive Director White advised that was an item for discussion.  We included in the project scheme the fact that we knew there would be airline space at some point.  When we bid the project, we did not design any airline space because we didn’t have any airlines.  Pan Am was not here at that time.  Now Pan Am is here and we have been working to design their space and requirements.  An area had been identified behind the ticket counter, which needed to be built in order for Pan Am to operate.  Any future airlines that come up prior to completion of the project would have to be considered in the same way.  

Discussion continued regarding “budgeted change orders”.
Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Change Order Number 6 with Mark Construction Company for the Terminal Expansion Project, subject to future review for accountability.

Motion passed.

B.
Consider approval of Fiscal Year 2000-2001 Budget

The Fiscal Year 2000-2001 Operating and Capital Improvement Budget was presented by the Director of Finance and Administration.

Discussion ensued and changes were made at the suggestion of Board Member Longstaff and Donna Watt, City of Sanford Finance Director.

Approval for presentation of the budget, with the changes recommended by Board Member Longstaff and Donna Watt, City of Sanford Finance Director, to the City Commission at a joint meeting to be held on August 23, 2000, was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the budget as presented in its altered/modified and recently improved form, and present the budget to the City Commission on August 23, 2000.

Motion passed. 

C.
Discussion of Advalorem Taxes

The Executive Director advised Seminole County Tax Collector, Ray Valdes, had approached the Authority with an idea of the Airport Authority collecting property taxes on a monthly basis at the same time we invoice our tenants for their rent.  This would only apply to non-exempt properties that are not aviation-related.  Thus, this procedure would mainly occur in the Commerce Park portion of the Airport.  Staff and Counsel had several meetings and conversations with the Tax Collector’s staff to discuss the details of how to implement the procedures necessary to begin the policy, if adopted.

Under Florida law, all property, which is not tax exempt, is assessed on January 1 of each year by Bill Suber, the Seminole County Tax Assessor.  Once assessed, the Tax Collector is required to collect the tax.  Because the Authority has tenants moving in and out at various times during the year, tax revenues due and owing to the City of Sanford and to Seminole County can be lost.  The institution of this new procedure would primarily benefit those agencies.  The Seminole County Port Authority is also considering adoption of the same policy as an inter-local agreement.

If the Authority were to institute this policy, we would enter into an intergovernmental partnership with the Tax Collector’s office, whereby the Authority would collect 1/12th of the estimated tax monthly from our non-exempt tenants.  We would identify the tax separately on invoices, just as we do sales and use taxes.  The tax would be added to the tenant’s rental invoice and the Authority would remit it to the Tax Collector each November.  If the Board approves this policy, this new monetary obligation would be added to all new non-exempt leases and begin the process of bringing existing and renewal leases into compliance over a period of time.

Executive Director White advised there are pros and cons for the Airport Authority if the policy is adopted.  It is not the Airport’s job to collect property taxes, and there is no history of any other airport collecting property taxes.  There is a concern from a marketing standpoint as well.  

Counsel advised it was his understanding that the Director of the Port Authority was going to recommend it to the Port Authority Board.  All property at the Port Authority is non-exempt except for that which the Port Authority utilizes for offices.  The Port Director’s position is that it is an inter-local partnership helping other governmental agencies.  

Discussion by Commissioner McLain.

Discussion continued.

The consensus of the Board was for Counsel to investigate the matter and bring it back to the September meeting with more detail.

5.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT



Executive Director White reported on the following:


DRI Project still in process

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the requested delay by the consultant and potential additional charges the consultant may submit.

Executive Director White advised that when Bowyer Singleton agreed to do the DRI it was pointed out that the total amount of the contract was more than what the FDOT grant was going to be by about $108,000.  With any additional costs, the plan would be to go back to FDOT for a supplemental grant.  If no grant was forthcoming, we would have to pay from our surplus.  FDOT had withheld some payment because the new FDOT person had indicated that the consultant was billing at a rate higher than what the timing should have been.  The reason for that was that the new FDOT person who made that call was not aware that the Authority had made a request for an additional grant last year.  They said we were already at 100%, the project was not finished, and they were not going to pay.  Actually the project cost was more than the grant was for.  That was an ongoing issue the Authority was trying to resolve with Bowyer & Singleton and FDOT. 


$8.34 million grant for land acquisition should be arriving any day


ILS Project proceeding nicely


Taxiway S Project completed


Taxiway B, C, and K completed


FAR Part 107 completed


CE Avionics Hangar and ramp project completed


Taxiway C and L project to get underway shortly


FTZ draft application approved by DOC in Washington


Pan American Airlines flights to five destinations including St. Louis


FAMA August 13, 14, 15 & 16


June airline activity report indicating substantial increases in all areas



Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding Building 310 and who pays for renovations in that building.

Board Member Glenn advised Sunday, August 12, 2000 would be Bill Bush’s 80th birthday and it would be nice if the Board would send a card.

Board Member Glenn advised Lena Juarez had just entered, and it would be good to thank her again for her efforts in getting the $8.3 million grant.

Commissioner McLain advised as Commissioner for north Seminole County in District 5, and having the Airport in his district, it was a real pleasure to be at the meeting, hear the reports, and see the progress the Airport had made over the last two years.  It was the people on the board and Victor White’s staff who had done this.  The surplus and the positive things going on at this Airport were unusual and very welcome to him.  He personally thanked the Board and Staff.  He advised he was looking forward to even better things.  It was good to hear projects being completed on time and within budget.  He further advised his staff would be holding some public meetings this month (August 17) concerning land use and comprehensive planning on the north side of Route 46.  He encouraged representation from the Airport.  They would be making decisions on land use planning for the future along Celery Avenue and along Route 46 on the north side of the Airport.  It was important that the Airport participate and make sure that the land use around the Airport is compatible.  Francis Chandler, Seminole County Planning Director, would be able to give all of the details.  

Executive Director White advised he and Jack Dow had participated in a public meeting for land use planning on the south side of the Airport between Lake Mary Boulevard and the Airport.    

Board Member Herbenar advised at a recent EDC meeting he had attended Commissioner Morris had stated that the Orlando Sanford Airport was the number one economic development priority in terms of County focus.  The time may be here when we can build an even stronger relationship with Seminole County and hammer home the benefits that the Airport and its continued growth will bring to the community.  The EDC is now taking their focus off the Lake Mary – Heathrow - I-4 Corridor and focusing on the next area of growth, which is the Airport.

Commissioner McLain advised the I-4 Corridor and the International Parkway is moving on its own now and the two areas that they wanted to focus on was the Airport and the property surrounding the Airport to make sure it develops the way they would like it to.  The other focus was the 17-92 Corridor redevelopment.  He advised there are great plans for this Airport.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT



Counsel reported on the following:


Defense Logistic Agency agreement for use of the Airport Conference room during hurricane season.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the agreement with Defense Logistic Agency for use of the Airport conference room during hurricane season.

Motion passed.



Taxiway S – Tilden Groves County closing

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to allow expenditure of funds upon closing for the Airport’s participation in the Tilden Groves property to Seminole County.

Motion Passed.


GCI contractor for the cargo building

The Airport Engineer had recommended that we enter into an agreement with GCI to resolve the concrete issue in the Cargo Center Building only, which would have the Airport Authority and GCI each contributing $6,000 into a slush fund.  We have an estimate to do what we hope will be 90% of the remedial work for correcting the problem with the concrete of about $9,000.  We will have $3,000 left and it will be segregated for four years and can be drawn whenever repairs come up.  He had an offer for $8,000 from GCI, which would be just barely enough to do the existing work that needed to be done.  A counter offer was recommended at $12,000.  

Counsel advised we would try to settle the balance of the claim, which would be our liquidated damages against their claim for a change order for an extension due to change of the project that occurred way early in the project.  He was comfortable settling piecemeal because it would get one thing behind us.  Then we can deal with the rest and go on.  He wanted the Board to have a comfort level before he proceeded.

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Wright advised it should roll over to September.

Further discussion.

It was the consensus of the Board for Counsel to counter offer $12,000.

Counsel would draft an agreement and bring it back to the Board.


7.
SPECIAL JOINT BOARD MEETING WITH CITY COMMISSION

AUGUST 23, 2000, 3:00 P.M. AT CITY COMMISSION CHAMBERS



8.
NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 5, 2000



There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:03 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White

Executive Director

ag

1

